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Principal’s Report  

I write today with awareness that we live 
and work in changing times. Our school is well-
prepared and we feel confident students will 
be able to continue learning to a normal 
timetable from home. In this newsletter we 
have enclosed a range of resources for families 
and students. We explain the Leichhardt Way 
when learning at home and have a resource for 
students to ensure they are ready for online 
schooling. I have also enclosed a resource 
shared by school counsellors in our network 
regarding staying mentally healthy through 
these times. There are lots of strategies and 
tips that I hope will help parents and our 
school community. 

Even though a lot of events have been 
postponed, I would like to congratulate our 
talented drama students, Ruby R and Eva P in 
year 8 who were both selected for the Arts 
Unit State Drama Ensemble. Both girls were 

part of our Australian finals team last year for 
Theatresports and I look forward to seeing how 
they perform this year when the program 
resumes. I would also like to 
acknowledge Poppy E in year 9 and Maeve M 
in year 10 who were selected for Solo 
Vocal Camp. Many of you might remember 
Maeve from last year's fantastic 
school musical, Bye Bye 
Birdie. These are fantastic achievements and 
builds on the strong performing arts culture 
here at Leichhardt. 

Also in the past weeks, we have acknowledged 
students for outstanding academic work as the 
first assessment tasks were completed. It has 
been a pleasure watching the tally of positives 
build across the term and we now have a total 
in the thousands. We will continue to 
recognise these fantastic achievements 
whether in a home environment or at school. 

Belinda Conway 

Term 1, Week 9 





2020 Bligh Zone Swimming Carnival 

On Monday the 24th of February, Sydney Secondary College sent 34 students to the Bligh Zone swimming carnival. It was 

a fantastic day with our students performing exceptionally well in the pool. A huge congratulations to Yuna Nagai who 

was not only the 14 girls age champion, but Yuna was awarded the most points of any competitor at the whole event. An 

incredible effort!  

Eleven records were broken this year and our students 

contributed to six of them. A special thank you to Mr George 

from Blackwattle Bay for convening such a successful and 

enjoyable event. Below is a summary of the results featuring 

students from Sydney Secondary College  

Leichhardt: 

Age Champions:  

Yuna Nagai: 14 Year Girls Champion 

Record breakers:  

Scarlett Finn: 200m Freestyle, 100m Freestyle 

Yuna Nagai: Open 200IM 

Yuna Nagai, Rose Paget, Ruby McIntosh, Tamara Fox: 200m Free Relay 

Kiera Larman, Yuna Nagai, Scarlett Finn: 6 x 50m Free Sydney Secondary College Relay Team 

Caleb Jeremy, Sung Jae Lee: 6 x 50m Free Sydney Secondary College Relay Team 

Congratulations to the following students who have qualified for the Sydney East swimming carnival.  

This carnival will be held at Enfield Aquatic Centre on Monday the 24th of February 2020.  

2020 Bligh Zone Soccer Carnivals 

 

 

 

 

 

On Thursday, 27th and Friday 28th of February, students from SSC Leichhardt 

represented our campus in the Bligh Zone Soccer tournament. This year, students 

travelled to Marrickville High School and took part in a round robin competition 

against other schools in the Bligh zone district. 

The students performed very well considering that they were playing in an open’s 

competition coming up against year twelve students on the day. Both teams missed 

out on the final this year, but the students deserved a massive congratulations for 

both their efforts and their behaviour for the entirety of the competition. Special 

mention must be given to Toby Marsom from the boys’ team who demonstrated 

incredible athletic ability and leadership, marshalling the defence to an incredible four 

clean sheets & narrowly missing out on selection. This special mention is also 

extended to Elissa Tennant from the girls’ team who has been selected to go on and 

represent the Bligh zone team at Sydney East Soccer on the 11th of March. Thank you to Ruby Firmstone and Tommie 

Tan for giving up their time to assist Mr Lawford in convening the Girls’ Carnival. It was a pleasure  taking all students 

and watching them compete to the best of their abilities and in doing so, demonstrating the Leichhardt Way.  

Sport News  
Aron Lawford—Relieving Sports Coordinator 

Caleb Jeremy Haruyoshi Nansai Kai Hasselberg Ned Bennett Aston Bailey-Fong 

Sophia Fetting Kiera Larman Yuna Nagai Scarlett Finn Sungjae Lee 

Connor Robertshaw Sidney Stewart Daemon Lakatos Louis Fetting Jack Gaal 

Tamara Fox Rose Paget Ruby McIntosh Dillon Rutherford  



Support Report  

I Class Update | Term 1 

The I class has settled into their new 
routines and are working out how to build 
new and positive friendships within the 
class. In English, we have been 
concentrating on writing and identifying 
letters and are learning to read the first 100 
sight words.  

I also have the I class for Food and 
Technology and we have been using i-pads 
to work out some basic coding, but now we 
are concentrating on healthy eating and 
creating a healthy lunch box. I have given 
each student a homework folder that can 
be handed in at the end of the term or 
when they have completed their 
workbooks. Looking forward to a great 
term!! 

Janine Ahie 

 

This term in mathematics, the I Class have 
been focusing on reading, comparing and 
ordering numbers. They have also been 
learning about time; revising the days of 
the week and sequencing language such as 
“before”, “now” and “after”, as well as 
learning to read their daily timetables. 

Lyn Robinson 

The I class have been exploring 
the solar system in science. I 
also teach this class HSIE, 
where we have been studying 
Aboriginal history. 

Fernanda Valdes-Chepe 

 

For TAS we are looking at 
bridges in the 'Truss-Me' unit.  

Michelle Genci 

 

In Visual Art, they are working 
through elements of art such 

as colour, shapes, lines and textures. They are learning about their 
visual qualities and how they can communicate and express ideas, 
emotions and meanings. At present, they are exploring colour 
relationships and colour mixing using different media. 

Michelle Genci and Juliane Alcock 

  

In PD this term, the I Class are exploring and celebrating what 
makes them amazing and unique as individuals, through creative 
activities such as art and music. They are also developing their 
social skills and strategies for dealing with their emotions as they 
navigate their way through high school, using a variety of 
communication methods. 

 They have settled in so well to their new environment and 
routines and their SLSO, Vickie Haramis, has been amazing with all 
the support and care she has provided this term.  

Alison Galloway 



It's been a very busy and productive first half of the term for our students in both theory and practical PDHPE 
lessons. PDHPE staff have planned and programmed new, engaging and diverse teaching and learning 
activities for the second phase of the implementation of the new 7-10 PDHPE syllabus in 2020. From my point of 
view, it’s exciting to see these now in action across the PDHPE curriculum.  

PDHPE REPORT 

In conjunction with their transition into high school,  
Year 7 have been specifically looking at relationships, the 
changes they will face, managing stress and methods to  
support each other as they manage life changes and  
transition into adolescence. In practical lessons, students 
have participated in a range of modified games that involve 
communication, collaboration and problem solving. A high 
number of students in Year 7 have planned, presented and 
participated in student led initiative games demonstrating a 
range of leadership skills.  
 
In Year 8, students have been looking at the big question 
"How do I keep myself and my friends safe?". This has  
involved students recognising potential unsafe and 
risky environments and adopting strategies and plans to 
keep themselves and others safe in the community. In the 
practical element, students have been applying movement 
skills and adapting solutions to complex movement  
challenges in invasion and striking game play.  
 
Year 9 students are engaging in critical inquiry and  
developing their health literacy surrounding the concepts of 
identity, body image, mental health and self-management 
strategies.  Currently, students have been productive  
preparing resources for their specific self-care strategy that 
will be presented in the Year 9 'Heads Up’ mental wellbeing 
assessment task. Due to the current physical distancing 
measures provided by the Department of Education, the 
Year 9 Wellbeing Fair which also forms as part of their  

formal assessment in the course will be modified and  
communicated with students and families as soon as  
possible.  
 
Year 10 have integrated the meaning of health and  
movement through the practical element of dance. In theo-
ry lessons, students have developed their understanding of 
the importance of leading a balanced and healthy lifestyle 
through physical activity, diet/nutrition, rest and sleep. By 
the end of term, students will create a health or physical 
activity app that could enhance physical activity levels in 
young people. In practical lessons, students have explored 
how movement skills can be adapted in different move-
ment contexts in dance. Students have started collabo-
rating with their peers to create a dance/movement se-
quence for presentation in Week 10. The most popular song 
choice has been 'Earth, Wind and Fire - September'. Stay 
tuned for these performances in coming weeks! 
 
In Week 7, the PDHPE faculty also installed our brand new 
Concept 2 rowing ergometers for use in our school fitness 
gym. These can be used for our students in PDHPE and in 
the Talented Athlete Program to increase their cardiovascu-
lar and muscular endurance. Thank you to the Leichhardt  
Campus P&C for supporting this project.  
 
Angus Glynne 
Head Teacher PDHPE (Acting) 



Given Westconnex Stage 3 Part A and Part B meets at the Inner West Interchange underneath Sydney Secondary College, 
Leichhardt, and given a range of other Westconnex impacts may affect the school community until its forecast 
completion in 2023, a P&C representative is invited to attend the Westconnex Community Reference Group meetings for 
both parts of the project. Below are some updates from the February meetings:  

If you would like to be a representative, please contact the P&C. 

WestConnex Update 

Part A: (M4-M5 Link from St Peters to Annandale to 
Haberfield, meeting Part B from Rozelle Interchange 
under the school) 

The brand new Council basketball courts (partly used by 
SSC Leichhardt amongst others) will be dug up due to 
Westconnex issues . The purpose is to advance what is 
called surface grouting. They will probably be dug up this 
month, and out of use for at least 6 months. 

Obviously, the contractor’s budget will be responsible for 
the new, new Hawthorne Courts. If you have any 
suggestions for temporary alternative courts, please 
communicate this to Aaron Callaghan at Inner West 
Council. 

Recent Geo-technical drilling from the Part A contractor at 
Hawthorne Canal confirms they need to do this surface 
grouting due to excess water in the area that would 
potentially cause more settlement than is permitted under 
the Conditions of Approval.  

Settlement, as the name implies, is how much the earth 
moves or settles after tunneling. If it is beyond a certain 
range, it will have implications for cracking and causing 
property damage. 

Various community groups questioned the contractor, 
Transport NSW and the Inner West Council representative 
at the meeting on the issue of whether this should or could 
have been foreseen and requested better three-way  
communication and early identification of potential issues  
in the future of the Westconnex project. 

Tunneling from the Annandale/Camperdown Dive Site 
has begun and proceeds currently under and around 
Cardigan St Stanmore and Trafalgar St Annandale.  

An extraordinary meeting of WCRG (Westconnex 
Community Reference Group) will be held on March 25  to 
discuss local traffic issues and Transport NSW’s (ex RMS) 
proposals for local congestion relief following the opening 
of Westconnex Stage 1 last July and the subsequent 
increased traffic volumes on City West Link. 

These increased volumes cause congestion, rat-running, 
changes to the traffic light timers, queuing across 
intersections and all the associated frustrations and 
dangers with these issues. 

The P&C and Leichhardt Against Westconnex pressed 
Transport NSW for this relief late last year due to 
unprecedented traffic congestion at 4 crossings of the City 
West Link . 

These crossings include Norton/Balmain/Catherine and 
James/Darley and are obviously impacting the school 
community on a number of levels and of major safety 
concern. Traffic builds up on Norton St, sometimes all the 
way back to Marion St, and similarly on Balmain Rd during 
increasingly extended am and pm peak periods. This 
creates more frustrated drivers and more cluttered blind 
spots that can impede vision both of and from young 
students. Some residents have described high frustrations 
that lead them to run red lights for the first time in their 
life, and this is an obvious hazard with our young people 
walking about as pedestrians at the implicated corners, 
catching buses and entering and leaving North Leichhardt 
Light Rail. 

At North Leichhardt Light Rail, the James/Darley/City West 
Link corner is now recognised officially as a particular 
catastrophe, impacting the whole area. Aside from the 
frustrated drivers at this intersection who might impact our 
rail-travelling students, increased rat-running from Darley 
Rd up Leichhardt back streets to the Norton/William 
roundabout and Allen/Norton corner is also causing 
congestion and higher frustration levels around our high-
volume bus-catching, bike-riding and pedestrian students 
both before and after school. 

Teachers are feeling it, too, as arriving at school is taking 
more time, plus travel times between campuses have 
increased. This means they must  sometimes require more 
release time from face to face teaching for the lengthier 
travel. The P&C will give you feedback from the 
extraordinary meeting and let you know how you can 
contribute to the process with further suggestions or 
concerns with respect of what relief is proposed. 

Of particular priority will be the City West Link/ Norton/
James/Darley double intersection.  

We are told that he school community and residents will 
have the  opportunity to comment on those proposals.  

Please phone  
1800 660 248  
or email  
info@m4-m5linktunnels.com.au 
with any queries or  
complaints. 

mailto:info@m4-m5linktunnels.com,au


Part B: An extraordinary meeting for WCRG members 
will be held on April 7 to present and discuss the revised 
Urban Landscape Plan for the Crescent following many 
objections to the earlier proposals. 

You will by now likely be aware that the pedestrian/bike 
bridge at Victoria Rd/Rozelle Goods Yards is demolished 
(or about to be) for reconfiguration of the Crescent. (In 
terms of the school community, this is probably more 
likely to impact teachers or students cycling from 
Pyrmont or the city  west   over the Anzac Bridge in the 
mornings, and may impact those cycling to Balmain and 
Blackwattle campuses also.) Many objections and 
concerns were raised in the meeting to the proposed 
interim alternatives, with safety of the two options 
advanced (Gordon st /Victoria Rd lights or Crescent/City 
West Link lights) considered a major hazard by 
community members that included cyclists. 

You will also likely be aware, by now, of the renewed 
electrical cable work around the school, down Norton St 
and along Lilyfield Rd. This work runs from the Balmain 
power station near the school all the way to Rozelle 
Goods Yard to power the project. Given the original work 

was meant to take 3 months back in June 2019, and then 
took 6-8, it is disappointing that more disruption is 
occurring for the surrounds of the school and for other 
local residents and businesses. Please advise the P&C 
(ssclpc@gmail.com) of any disruptions you experience or 
notice, including if you are impacted by the noisy night 
works also associated with this work, so that we can keep 
track of these impacts and potentially support any 
necessary relief or safety measures. 

KEY DATES FOR WESTCONNEX COMMUNITY  

REFERENCE GROUP MEETINGS:  

MARCH 25: Meeting to discuss traffic issues 

APRIL 7: Meeting to present and discuss the 

revised Urban Landscape Plan for the Crescent 

Support Report: Year 7 Camp 

By: Tristan, Liam, Joanne and Rhianna (from the SE class) 

We arrived at school on Wednesday 
19th February 2020, very excited to 
be going to Gosford for our first year 
7 camp. We travelled by bus and our 
journey took 1 ½ hours and we 
arrived at our location.  

We all enjoyed the activities; rock  
climbing, giant swings, tree tops, 
bungee jumping and a swimming 
pool to cool off after all our fun-filled 
days. 

The food was good. Our favourite  
dessert was donuts, whipped cream 
and jam. Our supper each night was 
delicious chocolate chip cookies and 
flavoured milk. 

We stayed at camp for two nights 
and three days. We all had a 
fantastic time meeting our fellow 
year 7 students. 

We left camp at 1:30pm on Friday 21 
February and travelled back to 
school where our families welcomed 
us home.  

“WE HAD A FANTASTIC TIME MEETING ALL OUR FELLOW YEAR SEVEN STUDENTS” 










